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Introduction 

Family Voice Peterborough (FVP) as well as being a registered charity is also a Parents Forum 

who provides a collective voice for parents/ carers at strategic level with the aim of improving 

services for children and young people with disabilities and additional needs. One way to meet 

this aim is through the hosting of open meetings to bring parents/ carers and professionals 

together. 

The open meeting (annual conference) facilitates wider participation in service development 

with information gathered on the day being fed in to local service design, development and 

implementation. Wider engagement is possible and key messages can be shared jointly with 

parents and professionals at the same time. 

This year’s conference is the 5
th

 formal annual conference FVP have hosted and is the first to 

be held fully in partnership with Peterborough City Council. Venue costs and conference 

booking support were provided by Peterborough City Council with speakers, the programme 

for the day and behind the scene running of the day provided by FVP staff, parent reps and 

volunteers. 
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On The Agenda 

9:25 Opening 
Councillor John Holdich 

Peterborough City Council 

 Key note Brian Lamb OBE 

 Dafne’s Story 
Dafne Stoelhorst  

Family Voice Peterborough 

 Working together to deliver SEND Reforms 
Wendi Ogle-Welbourn 

Peterborough City Council 

 Local Offer 
Adrian Chapman 

Peterborough City Council 

10.30 Refreshment Break  

10.45 Work shops  

11.30 Feedback  

11.40 Panel Q&A  

12.00 Lunch  

12.30 Finance 
Jonathan Lewis 

Peterborough City Council 

12.50 Mandi’s Story 
Mandi Rennie 

Family Voice Peterborough 

13.00 Health 
Dr Venkat Reddy 

Cambridgeshire and Peterborough NHS Foundation Trust 

(CPFT)  

13.15 Workshops  

14.00 Feedback 
Jonathan Lewis 

Peterborough City Council 

14.15 Close  
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Attendees 

 Parents/ Carers/ Grandparents 

 35 parents/ carers/ Grandparents attended the conference 

 Professionals/ organisations 

 75 attendees were professionals/ representatives from across the LA, Health or 3
rd

 

Sector. 

 Pinpoint, NAS Peterborough and District Branch, Irwin Mitchell, Peterborough 

Regional College, Carers Trust, Independent Support (Scope), Inspire, City College 

Peterborough, Pinpoint, Cambridgeshire and Peterborough Clinical Commissioning 

Group, and New College Stamford 

 Conference Staff and Speakers 

 17 conference staff and speakers attended which included trustees, parent reps and LA 

staff. 
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On The Day 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The day was well attended and focused on shared messages relating to the SEND reforms, The 

Local Offer, Working together, Parent Carer experiences of being included and participating in 

their child/ young person’s education, SEND funding and Health.  

The  conference was opened by the Leader of Peterborough City Council Cllr John Holdich and 

the morning session was joined by Stewart Jackson MP. Also in a change from previous years 

there were two facilitators, Mike Greene in the morning and Jonathan Lewis in the afternoon. 

FVP were also really happy to have Brian Lamb OBE attend the conference and deliver the key 

note presentation as well as host two workshops; one in the morning and one in the afternoon 

both of which were well attended.   

There was a lower number of parent carers in attendance than in previous years with a marked 

increase in professional attendance especially professionals from an educational background. 

Panel Session with Adrian 

Chapman, Jonathan Lewis, 

Sheelagh Sullivan and Brian 

Lamb OBE 

Delegates arriving for the 

conference 



Family Voice Peterborough 2015 
 

5 
 

This meant unlike previous years were there was roughly equal attendance between parents and 

professionals attendance was weighted towards professionals.  

There was an increase in attendance from parent carers from the BME community and 

interestingly it can be seen from the feedback forms completed there was a large majority of 

parent carers self-reporting their child/ young person as having Autism. In previous years 

Autism has been reported but not by such a majority. 

The move towards including parent carer experiences was well received and provided all those 

present with the opportunity to see the benefits and improved outcomes that can be achieved 

with parent participation.  

 

Dafne Stoelhurst 

Participation Officer in Family Voice Peterborough 

“Born and raised in Holland, and married to an Englishman, they have three children: one 

teenager daughter in secondary school and two twin girls in primary school. Both of her twin 

girls have Special Educational Needs which is how she got involved with Family Voice 

Peterborough. Dafne has recently started to work for FVP as a HTRG Participation Officer 

focusing on engaging parents from hard-to-reach groups (including parent carers from various 

black and minority ethnic, new arrivals and English as a Second or Other Language (ESOL) 

backgrounds.” (Information from conference delegate pack) 
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Mandi Rennie 

Trustee and Parent Reprsentative, Family Voice Peterborough 

“She is mother to 8 children, including five boys with special/additional needs. During her 

involvement with Family Voice she has been able to share her experiences, and the experiences 

of other parents to help everyone involved in supporting children, young people and families to 

understand the heart of the SEND Reforms. Mandi also has a particular interest in child and 

adolescent and adult mental health services.” (Information from conference delegate pack) 
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Information From Workshops 

The workshops were slightly different this year in that some were designed to gather feedback/ 

input in to services whilst others were to impart information. 

The workshops in the morning were: 

1. Open Session with Sheelagh Sullivan (PCC Head of Inclusion and SEN) 

2. Participation and Engagement with the LA 

3. Schools SEN report and the Local Offer 

 

The workshops in the afternoon were: 

1. Open Session with Sheelagh Sullivan (PCC Head of Inclusion and SEN) 

2. Health (Care redesign) 

3. Engagement with parents in schools to achieve better outcomes 

 

Notes from the participation and engagement workshop, health workshop and open sessions 

with Sheelagh Sullivan can be found in the appendix to this report. 

Themes from the participation and engagement workshop 

1. Joint working with all agencies including parent carers and CYP 

2. Simple and easy to understand, use of different methods 

3. Involve communities at the start 

4. Accessibility 

Themes from Open Session with Sheelagh Sullivan: 

1. Funding  

2. Engagement 

3. Statutory duties 

4. Autism support 

Themes from SEN report and Local Offer: 

1. Involve parents  

2. Information SEN report should contain 

Themes from Health workshop: 

1. Diagnosis and ASD/ ADHD 

2. Voluntary sector 

3. Educational Psychology and joined up services 
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Workshops Feedback 

Feedback was gathered for each of the workshops 

SEN Report and Local Offer 

Interesting session with questions answered well - although used by some parents to complain 

about schools and individual concerns 

 
Very valuable, particularly the SEN Info Report requirement 

 

Participation and Engagement 

Plenty of opportunity to share opinions and ideas for discussion from different points of 

view. 

 

Very good - I enjoyed contributing to future changes. 

 

Open Session (1) 

Just superb - Sheelagh's openess, honesty, interest and passion come across strongly. Very 

interesting. Loads of knowledge. What a great person to have in the LA! 

 

Great open session answering important questions 

Health  

Encouraging that ideas and news might be used 

 

Could have been more informative rather than pushing it all back on 

us 

 

Parental Engagement with schools 

Informative. Time for discussion. Lots of different views heard. Very interesting and highliy 

qualified speaker. 

 

Brilliant session - lots of information about why parent engagement can have such a 

positive impact, both on indiviuals and on achievement levels. 

 

Open Session (2) 

Good idea obtaining questions from the floor however it did seem to be an opportunity to 

attack schools :( 

 

Sheelagh was very good at answering questions but a lot of parents complaining about the 

school their child attends. This made me feel upset because I hope our school is never 

described like that! 
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Conference Feedback  

47 forms were received out of a possible 110 with self-rating under various categories 

 

The count for parent carer and professional do not match as they exceed the number of forms 

returned but this is due to respondents selecting more than one category.  

18 respondents provided details child/ young person needs; ages ranged from 4 to 34 and the 

following primary needs were detailed 

 

  

0
5

10
15
20
25
30
35

Parent/carer of a
child/young

person with a
disability

I am a
professional in

this area

I have a learning
or physical
disability

I am interested in
how

Peterborough
handles the SEND

reforms

I want to know
more about the

Local Offer

C
o

u
n

t 

Categories 

Number of respondents per category 

0

2

4

6

8

10

12

14

16

autism SALT Hearing
Loss

Down
Syndrome

No
Diagnosis

SPD Depression Behavioural
Needs

C
Y

P
 N

e
e

d
s 

C
at

e
go

ry
 C

o
u

n
t 

CYP Needs categories 

Count of primary needs of CYP reported by 
parent carers 



Family Voice Peterborough 2015 
 

10 
 

When asked to state professional role on the feedback form 33 respondents provided details 

 

When asked what groups were accessed the following details were provided: 

Family Voice Peterborough 

Little Miracles 

Aiming High Group 

Peterborough Area Down Syndrome Group 

Peterborough District Deaf Children’s Society 

National Autistic Society Peterborough and District Branch 

Families First 

None 

One respondent reported accessing all the groups. 

The feedback for the conference was broken down in to the following areas: 

1. Whole conference 

2. Venue 

3. Improvements 

4. Work shops 

5. How it helped 

0

2

4

6

8

10

12

C
o

u
n

t 
o

f 
ca

te
go

ri
e

s 

Categories reported 

Categories of professionals captured on 
feedback forms 



Family Voice Peterborough 2015 
 

11 
 

Most comments can be classified as positive and others as a mix of fair, neutral or slightly 

negative with a couple of suggestions. It would be inaccurate to classify any of these responses 

as wholly negative. 

Whole Conference 

There were 41 positive comments such as: 

Brilliant. Feel very empowered to do the right thing in the right way.  

 

Good variety of speakers (Parents and Professionals) to show both sides. Q&A workshop was 

very interesting with knowledge speaker. Over all I have learned alot. 

 

Good - encouraging - lots of opportunity for change. I really enjoying hearing the speakers 

and the clear hope and commitment to creating positive change in what has been a severely 

neglected area of society, so long as everyone acts and continues to act in alignment with the 

changes they wish to create then there is real hope for all. 

 

There were 6 comments that were a mix of views: 

Very interesting. As a professional I was slightly disheartened bu the 'them and us' attitude 

that seemed to exist between schools and parents. 

 

Interesting day, but aimed primarilty at parents and not professionals who have been working 

to the code of practice since September. A day with similar contributors for professionals, in 

more depth, would be really helpful 

 

Venue 

There were 44 positive comments 

Easy to access, rooms and facilities allow conference, workshops, refreshments etc all to flow 

smoothly 

 

Very comfortable, spacious, toilets nearby, nice atmosphere 

 

There were 2 mixed comments 

Really good venue but no map to guide us around the building for the workshops. No 

information in the pack as to which workshop was each letter and the room they were in. 

 

Improvements 

This section has different coding applied and is broken down in to areas for improvement. The 

coding that best fits is;  

9 comments related to timing; this related to the delay at the start of the day, time for work-

shops and general even timings  
 

It started very late and it has made the whole day a rush. There was little opportunity for 

breaks and to look at the stalls. 
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There were 4 comments relating to information available before the conference 

An awareness on signing in that we had to choose which workshop to attend would have been 

useful,  

7 comments related to the set-up  

Badges and table setting 

 

Not have seating plan - would make for a quicker start 

 

5 comments related to parents bringing their baby to the conference 

Make all parents stick to all the rules - no children! Parents personal problems to be done the 

right way. 

 

No children allowed should be enforced as it is distracting. 

 

How it helped 

Coding has not been applied to this feedback as it is not applicable. Some examples of the 

feedback supplied are as follows: 

It has encouraged me to get more involved, both with Family Voice and my son's school(s). 

 

In so many ways! I have had answers to many of my questions, have had an opportunity to 

meet others. I have information to start putting papers and proposals together within my work 

to make developments. More than all of this, i have immense faith in Peterborough Local 

Authority SEN that we as a school will get support to make positive changes. Thank you. 

 

Cover really well. It open my eye but most of all it has clearly shown that Parent / Carers will 

have a voice finally. YAY! 

 

Meeting parents with experiences to share is valuable and i always try to consider what the 

things I do would feel like from a family perspective. 

 

Further Information 

more understanding need on the local offer as still not understanding it. 

 

I believe this a tremdous opportunity to address and provide solutions to what is a issue. 

These children are our future and that always needs to be kept in mind. If it's not dealt with it 

will be to the detriment of all society - if we succeed it could probably be one of the most 

amazing transitions in our time. 

 

No. Feel annual conference covered everything real well. It's empowered parent/carers in the 

right way. 
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Questions Raised 

In a change from previous conferences all questions were either sent in ahead of time or written 

on post it notes on the day and a selection were then read out to the panel on the day for 

answers. Any questions not answered have been given back to the LA for answering and all 

questions and answers will in due course be presented on the Local Offer 

Some of the questions asked and answers if already supplied 

What happens when a child is in 
another county school - which Local 
Offer do we look at? 

The Local Offer for your home authority should have 
information about local provision, and also provision that 
they use that is out of the County. 

 

The LO is boring - it needs more 
photo's 

There will continue to be further development of the Local 
Offer and feedback is welcomed - please e-mail us at 
participation@familyvoice.org or 
localoffer@peterborough.gov.uk  

 

Will there be any other way to access 
or book LA short breaks?  Especially 
for those who don't feel confident 
with the current system i.e. Family 
Voice 

This relates to the short breaks available through Family 
Voice.  The LA will consider if there is an alternative 
mechanism that would make it easier to book.  The entry on 
the Local Offer will also be updated and include more 
pictures. 

 

What do I need to do to request a 
special needs school?  What is the 
new process for accessing special 
school places? 

There is no new way of requesting a special school place.  
Through the needs assessment process, reports and advice is 
requested from various professionals who are asked to look 
at the individual needs and recommend the outcomes that 
are considered necessary to meet these.  Part of the 
consideration of identifying these outcomes will be to look at 
which education placement can best meet the needs and 
deliver the outcomes - this may be a mainstream or a special 
school placement.  There will always be a discussion with 
parents / carers and the headteacher about the placement.   

 

Peterborough have a template for us 
to fill in for our school offer - do we 
use this or can we make our own?  We 
were given a list of must haves from a 
national course, just worried as we 
haven't got it all on our school website 
yet … just a draft form. 
Are there examples available of school 

A template SEN offer was co-produced with the SENCO's 
during the Summer of 2014, and all schools were asked to 
complete and submit them before the 1 September deadline 
when the reforms took effect.  It is not essential to use the 
template form, but the purpose of it was to ensure that all 
the key requirements were covered.   The template form is 
currently being updated, and we will be re-issuing this with 
some guidance and an exemplar completed form.  OFSTED 
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information report so that we can 
make sure ours is excellent? 
Do schools have a timeframe on when 
their SEN details should be added?  A 
lot of them say see schools website 
and then there is nothing on their 
website. 

have confirmed that part of their inspection regime in the 
future will be to look at the schools SEN offer, and the 
information contained will also be taken into account by a 
tribunal as part of it's considerations.   

 

Parents who have Direct Payments 
have to say what they have spent 
their money, do we expect the school 
to evidence it in the same way? 

We need to focus on outcomes, rather than tick boxes.  As 
the system progresses, we should be doing more work to 
monitor outcomes and progress.  We do measure the SEN 
children and measure between schools what progress is 
being made, and if necessary we intervene and we have 
done.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Family Voice Peterborough 2015 
 

15 
 

Conference Analysis 

In terms of profile and size this is the biggest conference FVP have hosted since such events 

were first started in 2010. The level of co-production is greater than in any previous year and 

there was clear partnership working between the LA and FVP through joint financing and 

staffing. 

Feedback has in the main been positive in terms the conference as a whole, the venue and the 

workshops. There are areas for improvement in relation to set up and pre event information 

booking. Time needs to be invested in the future in relation to seating plans, work shop 

selection and table numbering. This will be handled better in the future with proper planning 

taking place and a seating plan being available at the sign in point. 

Due to circumstances beyond the control of FVP staff and PCC staff who planned and ran the 

conference one area of improvement that was flagged related to a family bringing their baby to 

the conference. This was seen as not appropriate and it has been requested that children do not 

attend in the future. FVP were not aware the baby would be at the conference and on previous 

years it has been made clear that children cannot attend so FVP make childcare cost 

reimbursement available upon request and did support several other families in this way at the 

conference; in future this will be made very clear. FVP also support with transport costs to 

facilitate engagement.  

Some feedback relating to the workshops in particular the open session with Sheelagh Sullivan 

and The SEN report session with Brian Lamb OBE is more mixed between very positive and 

not so positive. There was a sense that some parents’ negativity towards schools made 

conversation difficult for other parents and professionals. Experiences are different for different 

families some negative and some positive which was highlighted in the work-shops. 

The questions directed towards FVP specifically will be followed up; further work will be done 

to advertise the caravans and make pictures available and more examples of parent 

participation will be made available through a “you said – we did” approach. 

 


